
Notes on a Meeting of 
The Nursing Coordinating Group 

On Friday, June 4, 2004 
Room 142, Higher Education Building 

2500 Broadway, Helena, Montana 
 
The Nursing Coordinating Group met in Room 142 of the Higher Education Building 
on Friday, June 4, 2004.  Regent Richard Roehm called the group to order at 
approximately 10:00 a.m. 
 
In addition to Regent Roehm, other participants in the meeting included: Regent 
Lynn Morrison-Hamilton; Regent Mike Foster; Dean Mary Moe from the Great Falls 
College of Technology; Dean Jane Baker from the Butte College of Technology; 
Dean Paul Williamson from the Missoula College of Technology; Dick Brown from 
the Montana Hospital Association; Mark Cross from the Marias Medical Center in 
Shelby; Rolf Groseth from the President’s office at MSU-Bozeman; Cheri Jimeno 
from MSU-Northern; Darrel Hammon from Miles Community College; Lorraine 
Schneider and Gretchen McNeely from the State Board of Nursing; representatives 
from nursing programs at MSU-Bozeman, the Helena COT, and the Missoula COT; 
Roger Barber from the Commissioner’s office; and two guests from St. Vincent’s 
Hospital in Billings. 
 
An agenda for the meeting is attached to these notes. 
 
The following notes summarize the discussion during the meeting: 
 
 
The Montana Hospital Association Survey. 
 
Dick Brown, executive vice president for the Montana Hospital Association, gave 
a detailed Power Point presentation on that Association’s recent survey on 
healthcare worker needs in the State.  Dick’s presentation included the 
following important points: 

• 120 surveys were mailed to healthcare providers throughout Montana, 
including hospitals, nursing homes, hospice centers, and independent 
medical providers.  Just under 50 percent of the surveys were returned. 

• 75% of all the hospitals in Montana participated in the survey. 
• 160 registered nursing positions were vacant or unfilled, at the time the 

surveys were completed.  That number represents approximately 5.5% of the 
budgeted RN positions at the participating healthcare facilities. 

• 39 licensed practical nursing positions were vacant.  That number 
represents 5.7% of the budgeted LPN positions. 

• The vacancy rate is significantly higher at so-called “critical access 
hospitals,” which are the smaller, more rural facilities.  At those 
facilities, the vacancy rate for RN nurses is 10%, and the LPN vacancy 
rate is 9.7%. 

• The vacancy rates also vary throughout the State.  The southwest corner of 
the State had the highest vacancy rates for RN and LPN nurses, at 7.75% 
and 10.5% respectively.  The eastern third of the State was not far 
behind, with vacancy rates of 6.75% for RN nurses and 6.1% for LPNs.  The 
vacancy rate for RN nurses in the Billings/Lewistown area was just below 
7%. 

• The survey respondents said that they spent approximately $27 million in 
the last year on such “replacement strategies” as overtime pay and 
travelers.  That figure included all healthcare workers, but most of the 
money was spent on additional nursing staff. 
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• The survey respondents were asked to provide budgeted and vacancy 

information on both two-year and four-year RN positions.  Most respondents 
simply lumped their information together, under one RN heading, however, 
which seems to indicate that healthcare employers do not have a preference 
when looking for RN nurses.  That inference was supported by the 
discussion at the Nursing Coordinating Group meeting. 

• Montana will need more nurses, based on information provided by the 
Montana Department of Commerce.  Montana had 7,687 RN nurses in 2000; the 
Commerce Department predicts that Montana will need 9,355 nurses by the 
year 2010.  Another projection from the Montana Department of Commerce 
concludes that the State will need 167 new nurses and 155 replacement 
nurses annually, to keep up with the growth in healthcare services and the 
aging population of Montana’s current nursing professionals. 

 
 
The Helena Clinical Capacity Study. 
 
Lorraine summarized the Helena Clinical Capacity Study, which had already been 
discussed at the State Board of Nursing and the May Board of Regents’ meeting.  
As a consequence, almost everyone at the meeting was familiar with its contents. 
 
The following important points were made during the discussion: 
 **no research studies have been conducted on students who received their  
  clinical training in non-traditional settings.  The idea is apparently too new  
  for any kind of formal follow-up. 
 **some clinical agencies may be concerned about clinical settings at non- 
  traditional times, like nights and weekends, since those agencies are  
  typically understaffed during those hours. 
 **non-hospital settings now have patients who are seriously ill.  Those  
  settings can provide a more intense and varied clinical experience, but it  
  also means that some patients may be too ill for new or inexperienced nursing 
  students. 
 **Lynn asked if nursing faculty could supervise clinical students from  
  other nursing programs, as a way to gain some efficiencies.  The nursing  
  faculty at the meeting were not supportive of the idea, primarily because they  
  said they would not be familiar with the program outcomes and course  
  objectives of other nursing programs. 
 **nursing programs throughout the State enter into contracts with all of  
  their clinical agencies, as part of the clinical instruction. Those contracts  
  deal primarily with liability issues, however, like student insurance and  
  vaccinations.  They do not focus on the clinical expectations for a particular  
  course.  That detail is ordinarily left up to the course instructor and the  
  clinical agency. 
 
The members of the Nursing Coordinating Group agreed that the quality of the 
clinical experience for each nursing course should be determined by the faculty 
member in charge of the course in coordination with the agency providing the 
clinical experience.  The numbers and quality expected for nursing students 
would be incorporated in a contract with the clinical facility.  This contract, 
indicating an agreement for student numbers and quality of clinical experience, 
would be included in future course submissions to both the Board of Regents and 
the State Board of Nursing. 
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Recognizing that institutions as diverse as Gonzaga University, the University 
of Mary, Carroll College, the tribal schools and campuses of the Montana 
University System all compete for limited slots providing clinical experience in 
Montana medical facilities, the Group suggested that the best approach would be 
to place the onus for acquisition of quality clinical slots on campus 
administrators, and that this agreement should be more formally detailed in the 
contracts established between campuses and clinical agencies. 
 
Current contracts only cover insurance issues, and not issues of quality or 
experience expectations for the trainees.  The campuses would enter into a more 
definitive contract with whatever clinical resource they deemed appropriate 
(that would maintain quality of the clinical experience for nurse trainees) and 
provide that information as part of their course submissions.  The contracts 
would ideally have some description of the quality and diverse experiences 
desired for nursing students, as well as an agreement for numbers of clinical 
slots devoted to each institution.   
 
The idea was to have the clinical decision-making be done at the lowest level 
that would effect an acceptable product, rather than assume the Board of Regents 
or the State Board of Nursing would attempt to control appropriate clinical 
spaces.  This approach was considered more practical and market-sensitive than 
adopting a centralized, bureaucratic approach which would have either the State 
Board of Nursing or the Regents attempting to schedule or assign clinical slots. 
 
Once further discussion and evaluation is accomplished by the Nursing Coordinat- 
ing Group, the resulting process will be formalized. 
 
 
The Shelby Nursing Program. 
 
The future of the Shelby nursing program was an important discussion topic at 
the May Board of Regents’ meeting.  Three principle questions grew out of that 
conversation: 

• what were the communities of Shelby, Cut Bank and Conrad told about 
the future of the nursing program in that area? 

• how was the budget information for the program determined? 
• why does an evaluation of the program’s effectiveness have to wait 

until the end of the program? 
 
Rolf distributed a memo to the group members that attempted to answer those 
questions.  A copy of that memorandum is attached to these notes, and its 
contents will not be discussed. 
 
Mark Cross, the administrator of the Marias Medical Center, told the group that 
he did not disagree with most of the information in Rolf’s materials.  Mark 
still had some concerns about the project, however, and they included the 
following: 
 --he repeated the concerns expressed at the May Board of Regents’  
  meeting, where Mark and other community leaders stated that they did not know  
  the program would only be temporary.  Mark said that he thought it would be  
  moved to Cut Bank or Conrad or Chester, once the Shelby group finished its  
  coursework. 
 --he questioned whether the so-called S.W.A.T., one-time, temporary cohort  
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  approach was the best way to solve the nursing shortage in rural Montana.   
  Mark suggested that the Montana Hospital Association might be a good group to  
  consult on that idea. 
 --he urged MSU-Bozeman to consider a shorter time-line for evaluation of  
  the program’s success, rather than waiting until the Shelby students have  
  graduated, taken the licensure examination and found employment. 
 --he continued to ask for more detail in the budget analysis, particularly  
  how tuition revenues were determined and project salaries were allocated. 
 --he asked the Montana University System to explore distance delivery  
  options for these kinds of programs. 
 
Following a long discussion, the Regent members of the Nursing Coordinating 
Group made the following recommendations: 

• the Shelby nursing program should continue as an agenda item on future 
meetings of the Group, to insure periodic updates. 

• Rolf should work closely with Mark and his colleagues to develop the 
budget information for the program. 

• the timeline for evaluation of the program should be moved up or 
shortened, and the Shelby/Cut Bank/Conrad communities should be involved 
in that evaluation. 

• communications should be improved, particularly when programs are 
initiated in rural communities and those communities make a financial 
investment in the project. 

   
 
LPN Project. 
 
Roger and Lorraine gave a brief update on the project, and their comments 
included the following important points: 
 --the “charge” for the project was shared with the Board of  
  Regents at its May meeting, and was accepted without comment; 
 --Jill Caldwell, the principal staff member with the State Board  
  of Nursing, is still trying to find a facilitator to help with the  
  project.  She is in contact with a nurse educator in Ohio, who has a  
  good understanding of all level of nursing education even though her  
  experience is not with an LPN program.  Darrel Hammon said he had an 
  additional name, a nurse educator for Lewis-Clark College in Lewiston, Idaho. 
 --Roger asked the group if the charge should include a specific directive  
  to change the LPN credential from an Associate of Applied Science degree to a  
  certificate.  That recommendation was made by a previous task force on nursing  
  education, but only Montana Tech of The University of Montana has made that  
  change to date.  At Mary Moe’s suggestion, the group decided to see how that  
  issue was resolved as part of the LPN project. 
 
 
Pending Nursing Proposals. 
 
The group discussed the status of two nursing proposals, one from the Helena 
College of Technology and one from the Missoula College of Technology.  Both 
proposals would convert existing associate of applied science degrees in 
licensed practical nursing to certificates, and add a two-year, associate of 
science degree in registered nursing to each institution’s program inventory. 
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The two proposals have been submitted to the Board of Regents, but their status 
has been in limbo for several months; 

• the Helena COT program was held up at the State Board of Nursing level 
because of concerns about adequate clinical experiences at medical 
facilities in the community.  Those concerns were apparently resolved, at 
least to the satisfaction of the State Board, which accepted the 
“feasibility study” for the Helena nursing program, and authorized its 
faculty to develop curriculum. 

• the State Board of Nursing accepted the “feasibility study” for the 
Missoula COT program several months ago, and the nursing faculty are 
expected to submit the proposed curriculum to the nursing board in July. 
The Board of Regents decided to table the proposal until the Montana 
Hospital Association completed its staffing survey, however.  That survey 
is obviously completed, and the results have been shared with the Nursing 
Coordinating Group. 

 
After some discussion, the Regent members of the Coordinating Group decided: 
 
 --that the recently-approved program review process for nursing  
  proposals should not apply to these two programs, since they were  
  submitted to the State Board of Nursing and the Montana Board of  
  Regents before that process became a policy of the Regents. 
 --that the two proposals should be placed on the action agenda at 
  the July 2004 meeting of the Montana Board of Regents; and if they  
  are approved by the Regents, that approval should be contingent on  
  acceptance of the curriculum by the State Board of Nursing.      
 
   
Out-of-State Nursing Programs. 
 
Mike Foster asked about out-of-state nursing programs coming into Montana, since 
he had heard that the University of Mary from Bismarck, North Dakota was looking 
at Billings as a possible market.  Lorraine said that out-of-state programs must 
be approved by the State Board of Nursing before they can begin operation in 
Montana.  She talked to the appropriate people at the University of Mary about 
that requirement, and she hasn’t heard back from them. 
 
The State Board of Nursing has very little regulatory control over out-of-state 
nursing programs that come into the State for clinical experiences, however, 
Lorraine said.  Nursing programs from both North Dakota and Wyoming apparently 
using healthcare facilities in Montana for clinical coursework, especially in 
Billings. 
 
Mike said that he was glad there was some oversight of out-of-state nursing 
programs, since they could undermine the efforts of in-state programs. 
 
 
General Announcements. 
 
Roger shared the following information with the Nursing Coordinating Group: 

1) the coordinated review process for nursing program proposals, which  
  includes both the State Board of Nursing and the Montana Board of Regents, was  
  approved by the Regents at their May meeting in Havre. The Nursing  
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  Coordinating Group has been working on that process since last fall, and Roger    
  thanked the members for their input and support. Lorraine said that the State  
  Board of Nursing has revised its rules, to incorporate the coordinated review  
  process into its operating procedures.  Those proposed rules will go to the  
  State Board of Nursing in July, for its approval, and then on to the more  
  complicated process of administrative rule-making in subsequent months. 

2) Chairman Mercer has proposed a more expanded committee structure for 
  the Board of Regents.  That proposal includes a group, currently entitled the  
  Healthcare and Workforce Development Committee, that could continue the work  
  of the Nursing Coordinating Group but would also be asked to expand its  
  efforts into the teacher education and two-year education arenas.  The nursing 
  group will continue to meet under that proposal, Roger said, and he wanted the  
  members to know that.  Regent Roehm added that the Nursing Coordinating Group  
  could meet, regardless of what happens to the committee proposal. 
 
The meeting adjourned at approximately 1:30 p.m. 
 
(Notes prepared by Regent Roehm and Roger Barber.)       



 
 
 

Agenda 
The Nursing Coordinating Group 

Friday, June 4, 2004; 10:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. 
Room 142, Higher Education Building 

2500 Broadway, Helena, MT 
 
 

A. Welcome & Review of the Agenda. 
 
 

B. The Montana Hospital Association Survey. 
1. Objective: Conclusions that could guide the Montana University 

System as it considers proposals for new or expanded nursing 
programs. 

2. Dick Brown will lead the discussion. 
 
 

C. The Helena Clinical Capacity Study. 
1. Objective: Conclusions that could guide the Montana University 

System and the State Board of Nursing as it considers proposals for 
new or expanded nursing programs. 

2. Lorraine Schneider and/or Jill Caldwell will lead the discussion. 
 
 

D. The Shelby Nursing Program. 
1. Objective: Possible recommendation(s) for the future of that. . . 

or similar. . .nursing proposals, with particular discussion on the 
so-called “S.W.A.T.” model for rural settings. 

2. Lynn Morrison-Hamilton and Mike Foster will lead the discussion. 
 
 

E. The LPN Facilitator Charge. 
1. Objective: Consensus on the activities of the facilitator, and the 

language of the charge for the facilitator. 
2. Roger Barber and Jill Caldwell will lead the discussion. 

 
 

F. The Missoula and Helena COT Nursing Proposals. 
1. Objective: Consensus on the next steps. . .and a possible timeline 

. . .in the review of those proposals. 
2. Regent Roehm will lead the discussion. 

 
 

G. Other Business? 
1. The status of the nursing program review process. 
2. A discussion of the proposed committee structure for the Board of 

Regents and what it means to this group. 
3. Additional items? 

 
 
 

 
 

















MUS Units 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003
MSU - Bozeman 119 110 115 98 127

MSU - Northern 43 49 54 43 33

Montana Tech 17 24 40

Miles CC 18 14 15 15 18

SUBTOTAL 180 173 201 180 218

Private Institutions

Carroll College 21 21 14 23 18

Salish Kootenai 25 21 20 25 19

SUBTOTAL 46 42 34 48 37

GRAND TOTAL 226 215 235 228 255

MUS Units 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003
MSU - Bozeman 114 103 117 104 108

MSU - Northern 43 49 49 47 53

Montana Tech 17 24 46

Miles CC 17 16 14 15 20

SUBTOTAL 174 168 197 190 227

Private Institutions

Carroll College 21 21 13 23 15

Salish Kootenai 24 20 21 26 21

SUBTOTAL 45 41 34 49 36

GRAND TOTAL 219 209 231 239 263

MUS Units 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003
MSU - Bozeman 109 97 111 97 95

MSU - Northern 33 36 34 38 50

Montana Tech 17 21 33

Miles CC 13 12 11 13 18

SUBTOTAL 155 145 173 169 196

Private Institutions

Carroll College 17 19 13 22 10

Salish Kootenai 19 17 17 22 16

SUBTOTAL 36 36 30 44 26

GRAND TOTAL 191 181 203 213 222

MUS Units 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003
MSU - Bozeman 95.6% 94.2% 95.2% 93.3% 87.9%

MSU - Northern 76.7% 73.9% 69.4% 80.9% 93.6%

Montana Tech 100.0% 87.5% 72.5%

Miles CC 76.5% 75.0% 78.6% 86.7% 88.2%

Private Institutions

Carroll College 81.0% 90.5% 100.0% 95.7% 63.6%

Salish Kootenai 79.2% 85.0% 81.0% 84.6% 76.5%

New Program in 2001

RN Nursing Graduates

MONTANA UNIVERSITY SYSTEM RN NURSING DATA, 1999 - 2003

New Program in 2001

New Program in 2001

RN NCLEX Pass Rates

New Program in 2001

Number of RN Test Takers

Number of Test Takers Who Passed



MUS Units 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003
MSU - Billings COT 13 21 29 24 30

MSU - Great Falls COT 18 32 21 16 26

UM - Butte COT 22 29 29 42 32

UM - Helena COT 26 0 15 20 22

UM - Missoula COT 21 25 24 26 19

TOTAL 100 107 118 128 129

MUS Units 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003
MSU - Billings COT 13 18 29 26 32

MSU - Great Falls COT 19 30 24 27 12

UM - Butte COT 19 25 29 42 38

UM - Helena COT 29 4 14 19 28

UM - Missoula COT 19 25 25 28 17

TOTAL 99 102 121 142 127

MUS Units 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003
MSU - Billings COT 13 17 24 22 31

MSU - Great Falls COT 18 30 24 27 12

UM - Butte COT 19 21 25 36 34

UM - Helena COT 26 3 14 18 26

UM - Missoula COT 18 24 23 27 16

TOTAL 94 95 110 130 119

MUS Units 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003
MSU - Billings COT 100.0% 94.4% 82.8% 84.6% 96.2%
MSU - Great Falls COT 94.7% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0% 100.0%
UM - Butte COT 100.0% 84.0% 86.2% 85.7% 90.6%
UM - Helena COT 89.7% 75.0% 100.0% 94.7% 92.6%
UM - Missoula COT 94.7% 96.0% 92.0% 96.4% 94.1%

PN Nursing Graduates

MONTANA UNIVERSITY SYSTEM PN NURSING DATA, 1999 - 2003

PN NCLEX Pass Rates

Number of PN Test Takers

Number of Test Takers Who Passed



MUS Units Enrollment Count Reported Capacity
MSU - Bozeman 485 461

MSU - Northern 61 70

Montana Tech 77 80

Miles CC 54 102

SUBTOTAL 677 713

Private Institutions

Carroll College 92 120
Salish Kootenai 106 80
SUBTOTAL 198 200

GRAND TOTAL 875 913

2003 FALL ENROLLMENTS

RN Programs






